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However, he would not be denied, and when he saw her [constant] refusal of herself to him, he feared lest she should tell the folk of him. So, when
he arose in the morning, he took a scroll and wrote in it what he would of forgery and falsehood and going up to the Sultan's palace, said, '[I have]
an advisement [for the king].' So he bade admit him and he delivered him the writ that he had forged, saying, 'I found this letter with the woman,
the devotee, the ascetic, and indeed she is a spy, a secret informer against the king to his enemy; and I deem the king's due more incumbent on me
than any other and his advisement the first [duty], for that he uniteth in himself all the people, and but for the king's presence, the subjects would
perish; wherefore I have brought [thee] warning.' The king put faith in his words and sent with him those who should lay hands upon the woman
and put her to death; but they found her not..? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.When she had made an end of her verses, she
considered her affair and said in herself, 'By Allah, all these things have betided by the ordinance of God the Most High and His providence and
this was written and charactered upon the forehead.' Then she landed and fared on till she came to a spacious place, where she enquired of the folk
and hired a house. Thither she straightway transported all that was in the ship of goods and sending for brokers, sold all that was with her. Then she
took part of the price and fell to enquiring of the folk, so haply she might scent out tidings [of her lost husband]. Moreover, she addressed herself to
lavishing alms and tending the sick, clothing the naked and pouring water upon the dry ground of the forlorn. On this wise she abode a whole year,
and every little while she sold of her goods and gave alms to the sick and the needy; wherefore her report was bruited abroad in the city and the
folk were lavish in her praise..51. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.? ? ? ? ? Upon the parting day our loves from us
did fare And left us to endure estrangement and despair..There came one day an old woman [to the stuff-market], with a casket of precious
workmanship, containing trinkets, and she was accompanied by a damsel great with child. The old woman sat down at the shop of a draper and
giving him to know that the damsel was with child by the prefect of police of the city, took of him, on credit, stuffs to the value of a thousand
dinars and deposited with him the casket as security. [She opened the casket and] showed him that which was therein; and he found it full of
trinkets [apparently] of price; [so he trusted her with the goods] and she took leave of him and carrying the stuffs to the damsel, who was with her,
[went her way]. Then the old woman was absent from him a great while, and when her absence was prolonged, the draper despaired of her; so he
went up to the prefect's house and enquired of the woman of his household, [who had taken his stuffs on credit;] but could get no tidings of her nor
lit on aught of her trace..? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his
deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.When she had made an end of her song and laid down the lute, Ishac looked fixedly on her, then took her hand and
offered to kiss it; but she snatched it from him and said to him, 'Allah, O my lord, do not that!' Quoth he, 'Be silent. By Allah, I had said that there
was not in the world the like of me; but now I have found my dinar (180) in the craft but a danic, (181) "for thou art, beyond comparison or
approximation or reckoning, more excellent of skill than I! This very day will I carry thee up to the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid,
and whenas his glance lighteth on thee, thou wilt become a princess of womankind. So, Allah, Allah upon thee, O my lady, whenas thou becomest
of the household of the Commander of the Faithful, do not thou forget me!' And she replied, saying, 'Allah, O my lord, thou art the source of my
fortunes and in thee is my heart fortified.' So he took her hand and made a covenant with her of this and she swore to him that she would not forget
him..? ? ? ? ? g. The Fuller and his Wife dcccxcvi.Things, The King who knew the Quintessence of, i. 239.? ? ? ? ? The fire of love-longing I hide;
severance consumeth me, A thrall of care, for long desire to wakefulness a prey..48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.After this, she abode
with the four queens, till they arose and entered the palace, where she found the candles lit and ranged in candlesticks of gold and silver and
censing-vessels of gold and silver, filled with aloes-wood and ambergris, and there were the kings of the Jinn sitting. So she saluted them, kissing
the earth before them and doing them worship; and they rejoiced in her and in her sight. Then she ascended [the estrade] and sat down upon her
chair, whilst King Es Shisban and King El Muzfir and Queen Louloueh and [other] the kings of the Jinn sat on chairs, and they brought tables of
choice, spread with all manner meats befitting kings. They ate their fill; after which the tables were removed and they washed their hands and
wiped them with napkins. Then they brought the wine-service and set on bowls and cups and flagons and hanaps of gold and silver and beakers of
crystal and gold; and they poured out the wines and filled the flagons..? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband Sift Dust dcccclxxxvi.When
I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and whenas I rode through the city, all
the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture, with my back against a wall,
considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my hand and behold, it had in it a
hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the Kingdoms!" (90) Another day,
[as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and concealing its affair, made as if
I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..28. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.Then, in his anger, he walled up the door of the
granary with clay, and by the ordinance of God the Most High, there came a great rain and descended from the roofs of the house wherein was the
wheat [so that the latter rotted]; and needs must the merchant give the porters five hundred dirhems from his purse, so they should carry it forth and
cast it without the city, for that the smell of it was noisome. So his friend said to him, 'How often did I tell thee thou hadst no luck in wheat? But
thou wouldst not give ear to my speech, and now it behoveth thee to go to the astrologer and question him of thy star.' Accordingly the merchant
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betook himself to the astrologer and questioned him of his star, and the astrologer said to him, 'Thy star is unpropitious. Put not thy hand to any
business, for thou wilt not prosper therein.' However, he paid no heed to the astrologer's words and said in himself, 'If I do my occasion, (103) I am
not afraid of aught.' Then he took the other part of his money, after he had spent therefrom three years, and built [therewith] a ship, which he loaded
with all that seemed good to him and all that was with him and embarked on the sea, so he might travel..Then she cast the lute from her hand and
wept till she made the Lady Zubeideh weep, and she said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, methinks he whom thou lovest is not in this world, for that the
Commander of the Faithful hath sought him in every place, but hath not found him." Whereupon the damsel arose and kissing the Lady Zubeideh's
hands, said to her, "O my lady, if thou wouldst have him found, I have a request to make to thee, wherein thou mayst accomplish my occasion with
the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth the princess, "And what is it?" "It is," answered Sitt el Milah, "that thou get me leave to go forth by myself
and go round about in quest of him three days, for the adage saith, 'She who mourneth for herself is not the like of her who is hired to mourn.' (29)
If I find him, I will bring him before the Commander of the Faithful, so he may do with us what he will; and if I find him not, I shall be cut off from
hope of him and that which is with me will be assuaged." Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "I will not get thee leave from him but for a whole month; so
be of good heart and cheerful eye." Whereupon Sitt el Milah was glad and rising, kissed the earth before her once more and went away to her own
place, rejoicing..King Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i. 138..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad
anew;.21. Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets ccccxxxii.It is said that, when the Khalifate devolved on Omar ben Abdulaziz (42) (of whom God
accept), the poets [of the time] resorted to him, as they had been used to resort to the Khalifs before him, and abode at his door days and days, but
he gave them not leave to enter, till there came to Omar Adi ben Artah, (43) who stood high in esteem with him. Jerir (44) accosted him and
begged him to crave admission for them [to the Khalif]. "It is well," answered Adi and going in to Omar, said to him, "The poets are at thy door
and have been there days and days; yet hast thou not given them leave to enter, albeit their sayings are abiding (45) and their arrows go straight to
the mark." Quoth Omar, "What have I to do with the poets?" And Adi answered, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, the Prophet (whom God
bless and preserve) was praised [by a poet] and gave [him largesse,] and therein (46) is an exemplar to every Muslim." Quoth Omar, "And who
praised him?" "Abbas ben Mirdas (47) praised him," replied Adi, "and he clad him with a suit and said, 'O Bilal, (48) cut off from me his tongue!'"
"Dost thou remember what he said?" asked the Khalif; and Adi said, "Yes." "Then repeat it," rejoined Omar. So Adi recited the following
verses:.When the king heard this from the vizier, he bade him go away [and he withdrew to his house]..? ? ? ? ? Yet, I conjure thee, blame me not
for passion and desire, Me whom estrangement long hath brought to sick and sorry plight..?THE SIXTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of
the Chief of the Boulac Police cccxliv.? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with me No second save my sword, my falchion keen and
bright..Presently, her husband entered and saw the girdle and knew it. Now he was ware of the king's love for women; so he said to his wife, ' What
is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I will tell thee the truth,' and recounted to him the story; but he believed her not and doubt entered into his
heart. As for the king, he passed that night in chagrin and concern, and when it morrowed, he summoned the chamberlain and investing him with
the governance of one of his provinces, bade him betake himself thither, purposing, after he should have departed and come to his destination, to
foregather with his wife. The chamberlain perceived [his intent] and knew his design; so he answered, saying, 'Hearkening and obedience. I will go
and set my affairs in order and give such charges as may be necessary for the welfare of my estate; then will I go about the king's occasion.' And
the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'.End of Volume I..So she sent for him in private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so thou canst but
keep a secret.' He promised her all that she desired and she discovered to him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will marry thee to
her and commit to thee the governance of her affair and make thee king and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to uphold all that she
should order him, and she said to him, 'Go forth to such an one of the neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on the morrow she
made ready bales and gear and presents and bestowed on him a great matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..So, when they had
made an end of eating and drinking, the young man asked his host for the story, and he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in
the matter of loathliness and foul favour; and I had brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to
show them kindness, to my exclusion, and employ me, in their room [in menial service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his
went astray and he said to me, "Go thou forth in quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would
not consent to this and reviled me and insisted upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I
arose and taking a riding-camel, mounted her and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared
on all my night [and the next day] and coming at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a
very old man, and became his guest..When he saw those many bones, he rejoiced therein with an exceeding joy and carried away what he had a
mind to thereof. Then we returned to his house and he entreated me with increased favour and said to me, 'Verily, O my son, thou hast directed us
to a passing great gain, may God requite thee with all good! Thou art free for the sake of God the Most High. Every year these elephants used to
kill of us much people on account of these bones; but God delivered thee from them and thou hast done us good service in the matter of these
bones, of which thou hast given us to know; wherefore thou meritest a great recompense, and thou art free.' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'may God free
thy neck from the fire! I desire of thee that thou give me leave to return to my own country.' 'So be it,' replied he; 'but we have a fair, on occasion
whereof the merchants come hither to us and take of us these elephants' bones. The time of the fair is now at hand, and when they come to us, I will
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send thee with them and give thee somewhat to bring thee to thine own country.'.My fortitude fails, my endeavour is vain, ii. 95..When the evening
evened, the king sat in his privy sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the singer and the druggist. So he called the vizier and
bade him tell the story. "It is well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.? ? ? ? ? If thou forsake us, there is none Can stand to us instead of
thee..79. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman cccxci.Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The, i. 247..?THE
THIRTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..The Third Night of the Month.When Merjaneh had made an end of her song, the prince said to her, "Well
done, O damsel! Indeed, thou sayest a thing that had occurred to my mind and my tongue was like to speak it." Then he signed to the fourth
damsel, who was a Cairene, by name Sitt el Husn, and bade her tune her lute and sing to him upon the [same] subject. So she tuned her lute and
sang the following verses:.Officer's Story, The Third, ii. 137..? ? ? ? ? How many a friend, for money's sake, hath companied with me!.99. The
History of Gherib and his brother Agib dcxcviii.85. Isaac of Mosul and the Merchant dclxx.Then he kept them under guard, and when the morning
morrowed, he referred their case to El Hejjaj, who caused bring them before him and enquiring into their affair, found that the first was the son of a
barber-surgeon, the second of a [hot] bean-seller and the third of a weaver. So he marvelled at their readiness of speech (82) and said to his
session-mates, "Teach your sons deportment; (83) for, by Allah, but for their ready wit, I had smitten off their heads!".When El Melik ez Zahir
heard Muineddin's story, he marvelled thereat Then rose another officer and said, 'O lord, bear what befell me in bygone days..160. The Ruined
Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dcccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I did, but be thou kind to one Who's sick of body and whose heart
is wasted all away..Then said she to him, "O chief of the kings, the wise say, 'The kingship is a building, whereof the troops are the foundation,' and
whenas the foundation is strong, the building endureth; wherefore it behoveth the king to strengthen the foundation, for that they say, 'Whenas the
foundation is weak, the building falleth.' On like wise it behoveth the king to care for his troops and do justice among his subjects, even as the
owner of the garden careth for his trees and cutteth away the weeds that have no profit in them; and so it behoveth the king to look into the affairs
of his subjects and fend off oppression from them. As for thee, O king," continued Shehrzad, "it behoveth thee that thy vizier be virtuous and
versed in the knowledge of the affairs of the folk and the common people; and indeed God the Most High hath named his name (166) in the history
of Moses (on whom be peace!) whenas He saith, [Quoth Moses] 'And make me a vizier of my people, Aaron [my brother]. (167) Could a vizier
have been dispensed withal, Moses ben Imran had been worthier [than any of this dispensation]. (168).O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger,
thou hast sent, iii. 83..? ? ? ? ? Tow'rds El Akil my journey I take; to visit him, The wastes in praise and safety I traverse, without fear,.? ? ? ? ? a.
Story of Taj el Mulouk and the Princess Dunya cvii.? ? ? ? ? My transports I conceal for fear of those thereon that spy; Yet down my cheeks the
tears course still and still my case bewray..9. The History of King Omar ben Ennuman and his Sons Sherkan and Zoulmekan xlv.The Fourth
Day..Then he went on and presently there met him a third woodcutter and he said to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he answered, 'I will pay
thee a dirhem when I enter the city; or take of me four danics (246) [now].' Quoth the tither, 'I will not do it,' but the old man said to him, 'Take of
him the four danics presently, for it is easy to take and hard to restore.' 'By Allah,' quoth the tither, 'it is good!' and he arose and went on, crying out,
at the top of his voice and saying, 'I have no power to-day [to do evil].' Then he put off his clothes and went forth wandering at a venture, repenting
unto his Lord. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary than that of the thief who believed the woman and sought refuge with God
against falling in with her like, by reason of her cunning contrivance for herself.".Then he gave me the present and letter and money for my
expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to the sea-coast, where I took ship with many other merchants and we sailed
days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe arrival at the island of Serendib. We landed and went up to the city,
where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell [prostrate before him], invoking blessings on him. When he saw me,
'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have longed for thy sight and the day is blessed on which we behold thee
once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me and entreated me friendly and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy;
after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What brings thee to us, O Sindbad?' I kissed his hand and thanking him, said,
'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought out to him the present and the letter and he
read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an exceeding joy..112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl Taweddud ccccxxxvi.Thereat
Queen Zelzeleh was moved to exceeding delight and bidding her treasuress bring a basket, wherein were fifty pairs of bracelets and the like number
of earrings, all of gold, set with jewels of price, the like whereof nor men nor Jinn possessed, and an hundred robes of coloured brocade and an
hundred thousand dinars, gave the whole to Tuhfeh. Then she passed the cup to her sister Sherareh, who had in her hand a stalk of narcissus; so she
took it from her and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised and
sang the following verses:.I fear to be seen in the air, ii. 255..32. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.Look at the moss-rose, on its
branches seen, ii. 256..On the morrow, he betook himself to the shop of his friend the druggist, who welcomed him and questioned him of his case
and how he had fared that day. Quoth the singer, 'May God requite thee with good, O my brother! For that thou hast directed me unto easance!'
And he related to him his adventure with the woman, till he came to the mention of her husband, when he said, 'And at midday came the cuckold
her husband and knocked at the door. So she wrapped me in the mat, and when he had gone about his business, I came forth and we returned to
what we were about.' This was grievous to the druggist and he repented of having taught him [how he should do] and misdoubted of his wife. So he
said to the singer, 'And what said she to thee at thy going away?' And the other answered, 'She bade me come back to her on the morrow. So,
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behold, I am going to her and I came not hither but that I might acquaint thee with this, lest thy heart be occupied with me.' Then he took leave of
him and went his way. As soon as the druggist was assured that he had reached the house, he cast the net over his shop (195) and made for his
house, misdoubting of his wife, and knocked at the door..? ? ? ? ? 'Tis He who pardoneth errors alike to slave and free; On Him is my reliance in
good and evil cheer..147. Isaac of Mosul and his Mistress and the Devil dcxcr.What strength have I solicitude and long desire to bear, iii. 20..76 En
Numan and the Arab of the Benou Tai dclx.So they wrapped him in the shroud and set him on the bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him
to the burial-place, laid him in the grave (41) and threw the earth over him; after which the folk dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by
the tomb, weeping, and gave not over sitting till sundown, when the woman said to him, 'Come, let us go to the house, for this weeping will not
profit us, nor will it restore the dead.' 'By Allah,' answered the sharper, 'I will not budge hence till I have slept and waked by this tomb ten days,
with their nights!' When she heard this his speech, she feared lest he should keep his word and his oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in
herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if I go away and return to my house, he will abide by him a little while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her,
'Arise, thou, and go away.'.? ? ? ? ? k. The Eleventh Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? If with her cheek and lustre thou thyself adorn, (120)
thou'lt find But chrysolites and gold, with nought of baser metal blent..88. The Thief turned Merchant and the other Thief cccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? d. The
Lover's Trick against the Chaste Wife dlxxx.As fate would have it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him
[what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it open. We entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and
cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with me, but said, 'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took
them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and they confessed against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and
went forth, after he had locked up the house and sealed it; and I accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked
from within; so he bade break it open and we entered and found another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the
doors should be opened, and we entered and found the band occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat
they were about to cut..Think not that I forget our trothplight after you. Nay; God to me decreed remembrance heretofore. (202).When she had
made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By
Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and
saw riches such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls
and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es
Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar
possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the
head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays
wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to
describe and whereat all who looked thereon were amazed..18. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous ccclxiv.Then said she to the villager's son, 'Know
that I am the woman whom thy father delivered from harm and stress and whom there betided from thee of false accusation and frowardness that
which thou hast named.' And she craved pardon for him and he was made whole of his sickness. [Then said she to the thief, 'I am she against whom
thou liedst, avouching that I was thy mistress, who had been stoned on thine account, and that I was of accord with thee concerning the robbing of
the villager's house and had opened the doors to thee.' And she prayed for him and he was made whole of his sickness.] Then said she to [the
townsman], him of the tribute, 'I am she who gave thee the [thousand] dirhems and thou didst with me what thou didst.' And she craved pardon for
him and prayed for him and he was made whole; whereupon the folk marvelled at her oppressors, who had been afflicted alike, so God (extolled be
His perfection and exalted be He!) might show forth her innocence before witnesses..? ? ? ? ? For nought of worldly fortune I weep! my only joy In
seeing thee consisteth and in thy seeing me..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy
hardihood requite..Then the rest of the women of the palace came all to him and lifted him into a sitting posture, when he found himself upon a
couch, stuffed all with floss-silk and raised a cubit's height from the ground. (19) So they seated him upon it and propped him up with a pillow, and
he looked at the apartment and its greatness and saw those eunuchs and slave-girls in attendance upon him and at his head, whereat he laughed at
himself and said, "By Allah, it is not as I were on wake, and [yet] I am not asleep!" Then he arose and sat up, whilst the damsels laughed at him and
hid [their laughter] from him; and he was confounded in his wit and bit upon his finger. The bite hurt him and he cried "Oh!" and was vexed; and
the Khalif watched him, whence he saw him not, and laughed..Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..Razi (Er) and El Merouzi, ii.
28..Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of whom had read books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied
the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions, (160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and
surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the king and his despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion
gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most High that He would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and
God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the
people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou
comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me, 'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly
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stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this
contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with exceeding favour and abounding recompense in the world to come,
for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy desire.'.When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face,
cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my brother, the son of my mother and father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my
head, and behold it was my friend who used to borrow money of me. When I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not
affrighted.' Then he called for my clothes [and money and restored to me all that had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover,
he brought me a bowl full of [sherbet of] sugar, with lemons therein, and gave me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table.
So I ate with them and he said to me, 'O my lord and my brother, now have bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret
and [become acquainted with] our case; but secrets [are safe] with the noble.' Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of
this] neither denounce [you!*]' And they assured themselves of me by an oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but
that I was of the dead..135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.? ? ? ? ? When I recall the season of love-delight with them, The sweet of sleep forsakes
me, my body wastes amain..On like wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "is it with thee. If God have written aught on my forehead, needs
must it befall me and my speech to the king shall not profit me, no, nor my adducing to him of [illustrative] instances, against the fore-ordinance of
God. So with these viziers, for all their eagerness and endeavour for my destruction, this shall not profit them; for, if God [be minded to] save me,
He will give me the victory over them.".?STORY OF THE JOURNEYMAN AND THE GIRL..The king gave him money and men and troops
galore and Bekhtzeman said in himself, 'Now am I fortified with this army and needs must I conquer my enemy therewith and overcome him;' but
he said not, 'With the aid of God the Most High.' So his enemy met him and overcame him again and he was defeated and put to the rout and fled at
a venture. His troops were dispersed from him and his money lost and the enemy followed after him. So he sought the sea and passing over to the
other side, saw a great city and therein a mighty citadel. He asked the name of the city and to whom it belonged and they said to him, 'It belongeth
to Khedidan the king.' So he fared on till he came to the king's palace aud concealing his condition, passed himself off for a horseman (120) and
sought service with King Khedidan, who attached him to his household and entreated him with honour; but his heart still clave to his country and
his home..? ? ? ? ? x. The King and his Chamberlain's Wife dccccxvii.When the morning morrowed and the king sat on the throne of his kingship,
he summoned the chief of his viziers and said to him, "What deemest thou of this that yonder robber-youth hath done? Behold, he hath entered my
house and lain down on my bed and I fear lest there be an intrigue between him and the woman. How deemest thou of the affair?" "God prolong
the king's continuance!" replied the vizier. "What sawest thou in this youth [to make thee trust in him]? Is he not vile of origin, the son of thieves?
Needs must a thief revert to his vile origin, and whoso reareth the young of the serpent shall get of them nought but biting. As for the woman, she is
not at fault; for, since [the] time [of her marriage with thee] till now, there hath appeared from her nought but good breeding and modesty; and
now, if the king give me leave, I will go to her and question her, so I may discover to thee the affair.".'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried the king
and bade lay hands on him and clap him in irons. Then he turned to the two youths, his sons, and strained them to his breast, weeping sore and
saying, 'O all ye who are present of cadis and assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are my sons and that this is my wife and the
daughter of my father's brother; for that I was king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them his history from beginning to end, nor is
there aught of profit in repetition; whereupon the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the stress of that which they heard of marvellous
chances and that rare story. As for the king's wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and
beseemed them of bounties, whilst the folk flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of [his reunion with] his wife and children..Issues
of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..They lighted down without the place and when they arose in the morning, they saw a populous and goodly city,
fair of seeming and great, abounding in trees and streams and fruits and wide of suburbs. So the young man said to his sister Selma, 'Abide thou
here in thy place, till I enter the city and examine it and make assay of its people and seek out a place which we may buy and whither we may
remove. If it befit us, we will take up our abode therein, else will we take counsel of departing elsewhither.' Quoth she, 'Do this, trusting in the
bounty of God (to whom belong might and majesty) and in His blessing.'.? ? ? ? ? f. The Unjust King and the Pilgrim Prince dcxii.When King
Kisra heard this, he redoubled in loveliking for her and affection and said to her, 'Do what thou wilt.' So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein
to his dwelling-place, married her and entreated her with the utmost honour. Then he sent a great army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his
vizier and the chamberlain, caused bring them before him, unknowing what he purposed with them. Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a
pavilion in the courtyard of his palace and she entered therein and let down the curtain before herself. When the servants had set their seats and
they had seated themselves, Arwa raised a corner of the curtain and said, 'O Kardan, rise to thy feet, for it befitteth not that thou sit in the like of
this assembly, before this mighty King Kisra.' When the vizier heard these words, his heart quaked and his joints were loosened and of his fear, he
rose to his feet. Then said she to him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath made thee stand in this place of standing [up to judgment], and thou abject
and humiliated, I conjure thee speak the truth and say what prompted thee to lie against me and cause me go forth from my house and from the
hand of my husband and made thee practise thus against a man, (117) a true believer, and slay him. This is no place wherein leasing availeth nor
may prevarication be therein.'.11. Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter (239).Quoth Selim to her, 'It is for thee to decide and excellent is that
which thou counsellest; so let us do this, in the name of God the Most High, trusting in Him for grace and guidance.' So they arose and took the
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richest of their clothes and the lightest of that which was in their treasuries of jewels and things of price and gathered together a great matter. Then
they equipped them ten mules and hired them servants of other than the people of the country; and Selim bade his sister Selma don man's apparel.
Now she was the likest of all creatures to him, so that, [when she was clad in man's attire,] the folk knew no difference between them, extolled be
the perfection of Him who hath no like, there is no God but He! Then he bade her mount a horse, whilst he himself bestrode another, and they set
out, under cover of the night. None of their family nor of the people of their house knew of them; so they fared on into the wide world of God and
gave not over going night and day two months' space, at the end of which time they came to a city on the sea-shore of the land of Mekran, by name
Es Sherr, and it is the first city in Sind..So the vizier went in to his daughter and said to her, 'O my daughter, the king seeketh thee of me and
desireth to marry thee.' 'O my father,' answered she 'I desire not a husband and if thou wilt marry me, marry me not but with one who shall be
below me in rank and I nobler than he, so he may not turn to other than myself nor lift his eyes upon me, and marry me not to one who is nobler
than I, lest I be with him as a slave-girl and a serving-woman.' So the vizier returned to the king and acquainted him with that which his daughter
had said, whereat he redoubled in desire and love-liking for her and said to her father, 'An thou marry me not to her of good grace, I will take her
by force in thy despite.' The vizier again betook himself to his daughter and repeated to her the king's words, but she replied, 'I desire not a
husband.' So he returned to the king and told him what she said, and he was wroth and threatened the vizier, whereupon the latter took his daughter
and fled with her..Then they told the damsel, who came forth and looked upon him and knew him not. But he knew her; so he bowed his head and
wept. She was moved to compassion for him and gave him somewhat and returned to her place, whilst the youth returned with the stewardess to the
chamberlain and told him that she was in the king's house, whereat he was chagrined and said, 'By Allah, I will assuredly contrive a device for her
and deliver her!' Whereupon the youth kissed his hands and feet. Then he turned to the old woman and bade her change her apparel and her favour.
Now this old woman was goodly of speech and nimble of wit; so he gave her costly and delicious perfumes and said to her, 'Get thee to the king's
slave girls and sell them these [perfumes] and make thy way to the damsel and question her if she desire her master or not.' So the old woman went
out and making her way to the palace, went in to the damsel and drew near her and recited the following verses:.Then the king took counsel with
himself to build his son a bath and adorn it with various paintings, so he might show it to him and divert him with the sight thereof, to the intent
that his body might be solaced thereby and that the obsession of travel might cease from him and he be turned from [his purpose of] removal from
his parents. So he addressed himself to the building of the bath and assembling architects and builders and artisans from all the towns and citadels
and islands [of his dominions], assigned them a site and marked out its boundaries. Then the workmen occupied themselves with the making of the
bath and the setting out and adornment of its cabinets and roofs. They used paints and precious stones of all kinds, according to the variousness of
their hues, red and green and blue and yellow and what not else of all manner colours; and each artisan wrought at his handicraft and each painter at
his art, whilst the rest of the folk busied themselves with transporting thither varicoloured stones..? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which
thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the event..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor
dxlvi."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return to
righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the
door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].?THE DISCIPLE'S STORY..98. The Haunted House
in Baghdad dclxxxviii.Then they ate and the tables were removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh
and said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou gladdenest the place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these
kings hear somewhat of thy singing, for the night hath spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening
and obedience.' So she took the lute and touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who
were present as if the palace stirred with them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.?STORY OF THE MAN
WHOSE CAUTION WAS THE CAUSE OF HIS DEATH..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, I knew not their worth nor yet how dear.Then said Shehrzad, "They
avouch, O king, (but God [alone] knowest the secret things,) that.Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..When King Shah Bekht
heard his vizier's speech, he was confounded before him and abashed and marvelled at the gravity of his understanding and his patience. So he
sprang up to him and embraced him and the vizier kissed his feet. Then the king called for a sumptuous dress of honour and cast it over Er Rehwan
and entreated him with the utmost honour and showed him special favour and restored him to his rank and vizierate. Moreover he imprisoned those
who had sought his destruction with leasing and committed unto himself to pass judgment upon the interpreter who had expounded to him the
dream. So the vizier abode in the governance of the realm till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights; and this (added Shehrzad) is all, O king
of the age, that hath come down to us of King Shah Bekht and his vizier..So he did this, and when it was night, he covered the pit with a light
covering, so that, whenas the vizier stepped upon it, it would give way with him. Then he sent to him and summoned him to the presence in the
king's name, and the messenger bade him enter by the privy door. So he entered in thereat, alone, and when he stepped upon the covering of the pit,
it gave way with him and he fell to the bottom; whereupon the king's brother fell to pelting him with stones. When the vizier saw what had betided
him, he gave himself up for lost; so he stirred not and lay still. The prince, seeing him make no motion, [deemed him dead]; so he took him forth
and wrapping him up in his clothes, cast him into the billows of the sea in the middle of the night. When the vizier felt the water, he awoke from
the swoon and swam awhile, till a ship passed by him, whereupon he cried out to the sailors and they took him up..? ? ? ? ? What had it irked them,
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had they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of
the Barmecides, i. 57..100. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the Trickstress dcclvi.When the morning morrowed, he
assembled the cadis and judges and assessors and sending for the Magian and the two youths and their mother, questioned them of their case,
whereupon the two young men began and said, 'We are the sons of the king Such-an-one and enemies and wicked men got the mastery of out
realm; so our father fled forth with us and wandered at a venture, for fear of the enemies.' [And they recounted to him all that had betided them,
from beginning to end.] Quoth he, 'Ye tell a marvellous story; but what hath [Fate] done with your father?' 'We know not how fortune dealt with
him after our loss,' answered they; and he was silent..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Officer's Story dccccxxxii.80. The Schoolmaster who fell in Love by
Report dclxv.The Seventh Night of the Month..69. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.When El Abbas had made an end of his
verses, his father said to him, "I seek refuge for thee with God, O my son! Hast thou any want unto which thou availest not, so I may endeavour for
thee therein and lavish my treasures in quest thereof?" "O father mine," answered El Abbas, "I have, indeed, an urgent want, on account whereof I
came forth of my native land and left my people and my home and exposed myself to perils and stresses and became an exile from my country, and
I trust in God that it may be accomplished by thine august endeavour." "And what is thy want?" asked the king. Quoth El Abbas, "I would have
thee go and demand me in marriage Mariyeh, daughter of the King of Baghdad, for that my heart is distraught with love of her." And he recounted
to his father his story from first to last..?STORY OF THE KING WHO KNEW THE QUINTESSENCE (204) OF THINGS..Then he gave the cup
to the Khalif, saying, "Drink [and may] health and soundness [attend it]! It doth away disease and bringeth healing and setteth the runnels of health
abroach.".Then came up El Abbas to the door of the tent, and therein were four-and-twenty golden doves; so he took them, after he had beaten
them down with the end of his lance. Then he called out, saying, "Harkye, Zuheir! Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast quelled El Akil's repute,
but thou art minded to quell that of those who sojourn round about him? Knowest thou not that he is of the lieutenants of Kundeh ben [Hisham of
the Benou] Sheiban, a man renowned for prowess? Indeed, covetise of him hath entered into thee and jealousy of him hath gotten possession of
thee. Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast orphaned his children (94) and slain his men? By the virtue of the Chosen Prophet, I will make thee
drink the cup of death!" So saying, he drew his sword and smiting Zuheir on his shoulder, caused the steel issue, gleaming, from the tendons of his
throat. Then he smote the vizier and clove his head in sunder..Then she cast the lute from her hand and swooned away; so she was carried to her
chamber and indeed passion waxed upon her. After a long while, the Commander of the Faithful sent for her a third time and bade her sing. So she
took the lute and sang the following verses:.51. The Thief and the Money-changer dcv.Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company of
thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made prize of that which was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves to
the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at the foot thereof, espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was,
and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his head, marvelled and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness
cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between them and the captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him
with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he appointed him a nurse, who should rear him..? ? ? ? ? And scatter musk on him and
ambergris, so long As time endures; for this is all my wish and care..? ? ? ? ? She let him taste her honey and wine (183) before his death: This was
his last of victual until the Judgment Day..Arab of the Benou Tai, En Numan and the, i. 203..King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth, The, ii.
66..So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I took from Amin el Hukm's
house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;] for I have wealth in plenty
and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth galore and I said to her, "O
my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not forth of the [Cadi's] house
without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".The queen rejoiced in her and putting out her hand to her, drew her to herself and seated her by
her side on the couch; whereupon Tuhfeh kissed her hands and the queen said to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that all that thou treadest of these belong
not to any of the Jinn, (224) for that I am the queen of them all and the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis sought my permission (225) and prayed me to be
present at the circumcision of his son. So I sent to him, in my stead, a slave-girl of my slave-girls, to wit, Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who is
vice-queen of my kingdom. When she was present at the wedding and saw thee and heard thy singing, she sent to me, giving me to know of thee
and setting forth to me thine elegance and pleasantness and the goodliness of thy breeding and thy singing. So I am come to thee, for that which I
have heard of thy charms, and this shall bring thee great worship in the eyes of all the Jinn.' (226).? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack,
my heart denies To be consoled, and 'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was
solaced and he was glad; and he made banquets to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared
him in fondness and delight among the slaves and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the
sublime Koran and the arts of writing and reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy
himself with arts and sciences of all kinds, part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld
him, and inclined to companying with brethren and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that
which they had seen of the marvels of the cities in their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with
the sight of the marvels of the world,] and especially of the city of Baghdad.".When the king heard the vizier's speech, he deemed it goodly and it
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pleased him; so he bade him go away to his house, and there he abode his day long..? ? ? ? ? By God, forgetfulness of her shall never cross my
mind, What while I wear the bonds of life nor when of death they're rent.? ? ? ? ? Your water I'll leave without drinking, for there Too many
already have drunken whilere..Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..There was once, in the land of Fars,
(15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from want. It
misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the effect that
he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver and he
bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..INDEX TO THE
NAMES OF THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC".Officer's Story, The Twelfth, ii. 179..42. Er Reshid and the Barmecides dlxvii.? ? ? ? ? f. The
Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.When the king returned from his journey, he questioned his vizier of
the affairs of his kingdom and the latter answered, 'All is well, O king, save a vile matter, which I have discovered here and wherewith I am
ashamed to confront the king; but, if I hold my peace thereof, I fear lest other than I discover it and I [be deemed to] have played traitor to the king
in the matter of my [duty of] loyal warning and my trust.' Quoth Dabdin, 'Speak, for thou art none other than a truth-teller, a trusty one, a loyal
counsellor in that which thou sayest, undistrusted in aught.' And the vizier said, 'O king, this woman to whose love thy heart cleaveth and of whose
piety thou talkest and her fasting and praying, I will make plain to thee that this is craft and guile.' At this, the king was troubled and said, 'What is
to do?' 'Know,' answered the vizier, 'that some days after thy departure, one came to me and said to me, "Come, O vizier, and look." So I went to
the door of the [queen's] sleeping-chamber and beheld her sitting with Aboulkhair, her father's servant, whom she favoureth, and she did with him
what she did, and this is the manner of that which I saw and heard.'.This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not
remember her; so she called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from
sending my lady Mariyeh her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her
admission, until they should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of
speech [with him]; so he dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am
a slave-girl of the Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and
reproacheth thee for that thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered
her with aught of thy booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth
hearts! By Allah, my vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land
and left my people and my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I
bear her no malice and needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I
set out for the land of Yemen.".? ? ? ? ? That I am the pledge of passion still and that my longing love And eke my yearning do overpass all longing
that was aye.
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